Meeting Report

ICOMIA Technical Committee meeting
Chicago, Illinois, USA
June 10, 2010
Summary and Highlights of the Meeting of the ICOMIA Technical Committee (TC).
ICOMIA Technical Committee meeting
1. Previous TC Action Items
· VHF radio requirements to be collected by FIN and Dave Marlow, Brunswick.  This item was resolved and the results will be placed on the ICOMIA website.

· NMMA submitted letter to ISO recommending a change to the format of the document used for reviewing and voting on ISO standards.  The new proposed format would require sending of comments and include a comments template for use.
· Fuel tank material discrepancy was noted in the ISO 10088 Fuel standard.  RFU was issued to the RSG to address this discrepancy on melting point of plastic fuel tanks.
· ICOMIA to draft letter to TC 188 recommending a simplified version of ISO 12215 for scantlings and ISO 12217 stability determinations.

· ICOMIA drafted a letter to Standards Australia recommending adoption of currently existing ISO standards in lieu of developing their own set of construction and electrical standards for boats.

· Concern over CAN-BUS system automatic shut offs.  Will look at submitting the British Yacht Club (BYC) standard as an ISO standard.
· Still have CIN (HIN) issues for boats coming to the US.  USCG will address.

· Fuel testing standards under revision due to proliferation of bio fuels.

· TC Operating Guidelines were written by NMMA and sent to the TC for review.

· ICOMIA will review the makeup of all ISO WGs and will ask MIAs to commit representatives as WG members.    
· TC 188 will review all standards and determine their usability and value to small craft.

· The TC will continue to hold the Technology Forum at METS.

· The boating industry will not recommend revised design categories to the new RCD.  Some member states (Italy, France, Portugal, Spain, etc) are using design categories incorrectly as use restrictions.  ICOMIA will send a letter to the commission pointing out this practice.
2. Technical Committee Rules of Procedure
· NMMA wrote and submitted a draft Operating Guidelines for the TC. Some revisions to the document were received from the MIAs. 
· NMMA will add meat to the bones of the Guidelines and resubmit to the TC chair NLT 30 June.   Still a question on the autonomy of the TC.  This has to be resolved. 
3. Reports of the Marine Industry Associations
· NMMA reported on 6 items:  The 3 day seminar on national standards and requirements, The 3 day seminar on CE requirements and ISO standards, ABYC standards harmonization with ISO, New fuel emission regulations, BIRMC warning label study, and the Universal label.
· In the UK, mandated British standards are used to obtain a Boat Safety Skein, similar to the US CG boat safety inspection.

· In Sweden, an environmental/technical program has been initiated for fuel consumption efficiencies.  Starting an end-of-boat recycling program.  Also, according to Swedish law, owner’s manuals require the essential safety requirements to be in Swedish.  
· In Finland, builders are active in the sustainable boat program.  Discussed the requirements in Finland and Sweden to have a total translation of the owners manual, contrary to the requirements of the RCD.
· In Netherlands, trying to get the market surveillance agency started.  Also, providing some ISO standards to consumers so they can check their own boats systems.

· In Spain, requiring CE marked life jackets.

· In Greece, survival is now the key for the industry.  Also, the surveillance authorities are becoming more active to slow down the movement of grey boats into the country.

· In Italy, looking at developing new composites that can be recycled.
· In New Zealand, government compliance getting more difficult with additional requirements, adding to the depressed economy.   
4.   Standards updates
· Three standards are published in the global compliance guidelines and more standards are being developed.  Also completed is the universal label from NMMA.   

· In TC 188, 94 published standards.  21 standards in development.  4 standards under periodic review.  The next set of WG meetings and plenary meeting will be held later in June in Genoa.  TC 188 will begin use of e-meetings.
· 5 standards are in the FDIS stage; 6 standards are in the DIS stage.

· Current issues: Navigation Lights; Revised RCD; Distributed power; simplified Scantlings and Stability standards.  The TC discussed the need to begin work on the simplified standard for scantlings and a compliance document for stability.
5.  ICOMIA TC Questionnaire
· Discussed which ISO standards are no longer used in the industry.  

· The cable and pulley standard should be updated to be sailboat only, in both ISO and ABYC.
· Will recommend withdrawing the following standards:  electric fan standard, lightning protection, inflatable life rafts, static thrust measurements for outboard engines, and magnetic compasses.

6. Forum on New Technologies
· ICOMIA TC will again sponsor a New Technologies forum at METS.  Last year’s forum was very successful and very well received.
· This year’s topics will include: Future boat design, CAD systems, power generation, CAN-BUS technology, reducing energy consumption, local training programs, modern adhesives, and antifouling.

7. Fuel Efficiency report

· IMEC has begun a project on fuel efficiency, and potential CO2 limits.  Started as a correspondence group.  Group membership includes MIAs, engine manufacturers and research personnel.  John McKnight, NMMA, is a member.

· Comparing what is used in autos.  Can this be carried over to boats?  The group determined that is was not possible.
· A draft fuel consumption test standard was written and revised at an earlier ICOMIA meeting.  This will be published as an ICOMIA standard.  The standard will recommend methods on how to display fuel consumption as a function as boat speed and other parameters.  This will be a voluntary standard.  It is expected to be completed in 2010.  The TC recommended that the first cut of the standard only applies to petrol and diesel.  Next step will be to distribute the standard to the TC for review and all comments will be resolved at METS.  Must be a whole boat measurement. Will look at the energy released to propel the boat.  Fuel efficiency is not equal to fuel consumption.  Ultimately the group will try to develop a Fuel Efficiency Index.  Development of this index has been given to Southampton (UK) University to be completed during the winter 2010 semester and available summer 2011.
8. US Update 
· Craft with a CIN also need a HIN if coming to the US.  US boats going to the EU already have a “US-“ aligned with ISO requirements.  ICOMIA and the CG will put together an FAQ explaining the procedures for CINs and HINs.  Action: Send CG report on HINs to ICOMIA.
· John McKnight’s PowerPoint presentation on evaporative emissions was viewed. 

· The ABYC July supplement will include 10 revised standards and 4 standards correcting mistakes.
· Discussed the new fuel fill, vent systems and portable tank vent requirements.

· ABYC is studying the viability of propeller guards using a circular test tank.
9. EU Update

· The EU commission has finalized the draft of the new RCD and is ready to present to the parliament.  Only formal objections will be heard.  Inter-service consultation will take 3 weeks and the final adoption is expected to take place in September.  Expect the directive to be EU law in 2014 and fully in force in 2015.  
· Expect the RSG to completely rework the Guidelines to reflect the new requirements of the new RCD.

· The format of the Guidelines for 2010 has changed to include all requirements in a landscape format.  

· There are still 38 Requests for Interpretation to be approved by the commission‘s standing committee.

10.   Accident Investigation Reports

· Tom Marhevko presented an overview of the mission and makeup of BIRMC and a summary of the Warning Label report.  The TC is interested in having a similar group in ICOMIA.
11.  New Business
· Discussed the lack of harmonization of standards in New Zealand and Australia, including the compliance of DC and AC equipment in Australian boats.  An ICOMIA letter was sent to NMSC inviting Australia to consider harmonization with ISO or ABYC standards.  The letter was answered noting that the Australian electrical standards are under revision – not quite the answer asked for.  At the recommendation of the Australian MIA, ICOMIA will resubmit the letter (along with the NMMA letter to Dept of Commerce) through the MIA who will assist in our endeavors.  
· Use of sulfur in marine fuels is being phased out and will affect both air and water quality and therefore marine engines.  
· ISO 30008 identifies requirements for recycling, scraping and life cycle costs.  Currently applicable to ships and will soon apply to large yachts.  Next step is to expand the scope to small craft.  The TC will monitor work of ISO TC8 in this area.
12. The next meeting of the ICOMIA Technical Committee will be held in November 2010 at METS in Amsterdam.
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